Town of Jefferson

Office of the Planning Board

Minutes

August 9, 2022
Members present:  Chairman Michael Meehan; Gil Finch, Jason Call, Mark Gross, alternate; 
Donna Laurent, Bob Roy, alternate; Wayne Kellner, alternate; Mike Smith, Kevin Meehan, Selectmen’s representative 
Absent:  
Others present:  Charlene Wheeler, Board secretary; Michelle King, Peter Guest, Richard Garabedian, James Quirk
Minutes
Michael Meehan made the motion to approve the July 26, 2022 meeting minutes as read, seconded by Gil Finch.  The vote to accept the motion was unanimous.
Hearing – James Goulet Subdivision
James Goulet, 276 Turnpike Road, Map 6, Lot 2B, is proposing a subdivision of property into two separate lots.  Mr. Goulet was not in attendance.  The first lot would contain 7.92 acres and the second lot would contain 13.71 acres.  The smaller lot has a residence and driveway entrance from Bray Hill Road.  The larger lot has sufficient frontage on Turnpike Road and allow for another driveway access to it.  There was discussion about note 5 on the plat conveying a right-of-way to the larger parcel along the existing driveway already established making it a shared driveway. However, no change was requested to the plat.  Peter Guest, an abutter to another lot owned by Mr. Goulet, said he wanted to ask about construction or excavation noises he was hearing coming from Mr. Goulet’s property.  Board members said they were not made aware of anything, if any permits were required or applied for.  This was a matter for Mr. Guest to bring to the Select Board as they are the ones to enforce any violations.  The Board secretary reported she had answered a request from an abutter, Pamela Camire, for information about the subdivision proposal.  After receiving the information Ms. Camire stated she had no objection to the plan.  A discussion followed about the status of Bray Hill Road which is not now a town-maintained road.  The checklist was completed, except for the fact the Board secretary reported Mr. Goulet’s check for application fees had been returned by the bank as the account had been closed.  Mr. Goulet mailed new checks which had been received the day before the hearing.  It was suggested the application not be filed until the new check had cleared the bank.  It was also suggested instituting a returned check fee should be considered since time had to be taken by at least three town employees, the Planning Board secretary, the town’s administrative assistant and the town’s treasurer to deal with the issue.  Donna Laurent made the motion to accept the application as complete, seconded by Gil Finch.  The vote to accept the motion was unanimous.  Donna Laurent made the motion to approve the application with the condition the mylar not be filed at the Coos County Registry of Deeds until the town has confirmation Mr. Goulet’s new check has cleared.  The motion was seconded by Gil Finch.  The plats were signed and will be filed once the money is confirmed to be in the town’s account.
Hearing – Richard Garabedian and James & Diane Quirk
Richard Garabedian and James Quirk have submitted an application to change boundary lines among three lots on Chambers Road, Map 17, Lots 3, 3A, and 5B, no new lots to be created.  Mr. Garabedian had met with the Board secretary and showed the Board secretary an updated plat of the proposed new boundary lines since his last consultation with the Board.  The check list was completed.  However, a chart showing the changes in total acreage for each lot is now on the plat but it was noted one of the acreage totals is incorrect.  Map 17, Lot 3A is to become 12.61 acres not 92.61 acres as written.  This needs to be redone.  Lot 3 is to become 98.51 acres and Lot 5B is to become 7.12 acres and were listed correctly.   Note 7 on the plat stating the width of 25’ was considered to also be correct.  The Board secretary reported David and Amy Progen, abutters, had requested information about the boundary line changes which was given to them, and they stated they had no objection to Mr. Garabedian’s and Mr. Quirk’s plan.  Donna Laurent made the motion to accept the application as complete with the correct acreage now noted, seconded by Mike Smith.  The vote to accept the motion was unanimous.  Jason Call made the motion to approve the boundary line adjustments with correction, seconded by Mike Smith.  The vote to accept the motion was unanimous.  Mr. Garabedian will bring the corrected plats and mylar to the office to be stamped and signed and the Board secretary will then file them at the Registry of Deeds.
Communications

A building permit from Mark Gross to place a gazebo 20 feet from the Israel’s River was discussed.  There were several regulations from the NH Department of Environmental Services (NH DES) who administer the Shoreline and Wetlands Quality Protection Act and the town’s Land Use Ordinance including a distance of 50’ from a property line to consider as well as sections of Article V.  Again, it was noted the Planning Board may ask questions or identify problems, but it is the Select Board who makes the final decision to issue a permit not the Planning Board.  Board members agreed it would be helpful if a NH DES representative could come to a meeting to inform the Board about their regulations.   
On August 11 there are two applications being heard by the Zoning Board of Adjustment, one from Albert and Carol Ponte for a Variance to build closer to a lot line on Israel’s River Rd. and one from Marie Cameron for a Special Exception and possible Variance to operate a home-based business teaching classes in paper crafting.
Other Business

June Garneau has designed a post card to mail to residents of the town announcing the hearing date of the Master Plan and when and where it will be available to read.  She said the final draft copy should be available on August 12 so it can be uploaded to the town’s website in time for August 20 giving residents 30 days’ time in which to read the document.  It had also been agreed a notice would be placed in a newspaper as well as on the town’s website.
Donna Laurent said she would like to serve as an alternate member rather than a regular member as she has a number of commitments which is causing her to miss meetings more than she considered to be fair to the Board.  Since there would then be two vacant positions for regular members on the Board, Chairman Meehan made the suggestion that alternate members could be nominated for a regular member position.  Donna Laurent made the motion to make the recommendation to the Select Board that Donna Laurent become an alternate member and Bob Roy and Mark Gross, now alternate members, be considered for an appointment to a regular membership position.  The motion was seconded by Gil Finch.  The vote to accept the motion was unanimous.  
The Board’s next regular meeting date is August 23, 2022. 
Mike Smith made the motion to adjourn the meeting, seconded by Donna Laurent.  The meeting was adjourned at 9:00 p.m.

_______________________

Charlene Wheeler

Secretary to the Board 
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